

Title	Approaches for improving the flowability of high-protein dairy powders post spray drying - a review
Authors	Hazlett, Ryan;Schmidmeier, Christiane;O'Mahony, James A.
Publication date	2021
Original Citation	Hazlett, R., Schmidmeier, C. and O'Mahony, J. A. (2021) 'Approaches for improving the flowability of high-protein dairy powders post spray drying - a review', Powder Technology, 388, pp. 26-40. doi: 10.1016/j.powtec.2021.03.021
Type of publication	Article (peer-reviewed)
Link to publisher's version	10.1016/j.powtec.2021.03.021
Rights	© 2021, The Author(s). Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/) - http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/
Download date	2025-06-23 06:56:41
Item downloaded from	https://hdl.handle.net/10468/13489



University College Cork, Ireland Coláiste na hOllscoile Corcaigh Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Powder Technology



Approaches for improving the flowability of high-protein dairy powders post spray drying – A review

R. Hazlett ^{a,b}, C. Schmidmeier ^{a,b}, J.A. O'Mahony ^{a,b,*}

^a School of Food and Nutritional Sciences, University College Cork, Cork, Ireland
^b Dairy Processing Technology Centre, University College Cork, Cork, Ireland

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 30 January 2020 Received in revised form 23 December 2020 Accepted 9 March 2021 Available online 30 April 2021

Keywords: Powder flowability High-protein powder Agglomeration Granulation Surface modification

ABSTRACT

Challenges are commonly encountered in the bulk handling and application of high-protein dairy powders, and are strongly influenced by their poor flowability. Powder flowability can be defined as the ability of a powder to flow under set environmental or processing conditions and it is ultimately determined by the type and extent of interparticle interactions occurring in the bulk powder (e.g., van der Waals and electrostatic interactions). High-protein powders are particularly susceptible to the occurrence of interparticle interactions, resulting in increased cohesive forces being experienced in the bulk powder, thereby reducing powder flowability. This review summarises the major factors responsible for poor flowability in high-protein dairy powders and critiques traditional (e.g., agglomeration) and some of the more relevant novel approaches (e.g., dry- and wet-coating and roller compaction) available for improving the flowability of powders post-spray drying. This review material will be of considerable interest to dairy scientists, technologists and engineers challenged with understanding, predicting and controlling the bulk handling and flowability of high-value dairy protein powders.

© 2021 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Contents

1.	Intro	uction	27	
2.	Cause	s of poor flowability of high-protein dairy powders	28	
	2.1.	Powder bulk composition	29	
	2.2.	Powder particle and bulk physical properties.	29	
	2.3.	Environmental and processing conditions	29	
	2.4.	Interparticle interactions	29	
		2.4.1. Van der Waals interactions	29	
		2.4.2. Electrostatic interactions	30	
		2.4.3. Liquid bridging	31	
		2.4.4. Solid bridging	31	
3. Approaches for improving the flowability of high-protein dairy powders		aches for improving the flowability of high-protein dairy powders	31	
3.1. Particle size enlargement.				
		3.1.1. Spray dryer and fluid bed agglomeration	31	
		3.1.2. Shear agglomeration	33	
		3.1.3. Extrusion agglomeration.	33	
		3.1.4. Roller compaction agglomeration	34	
	3.2.	Surface modification	35	
		3.2.1. Wet coating	35	
		3.2.2. Dry coating	35	
4.	Emerg	ging technologies for improving the flowability of high-protein powders	36	
	4.1.	Steam jet agglomeration	36	
	4.2.	Static elimination	37	

* Corresponding author at: School of Food and Nutritional Sciences, University College Cork, Cork, Ireland. *E-mail address*: sa.omahony@ucc.ie (J.A. O'Mahony).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.powtec.2021.03.021 0032-5910/© 2021 The Author(s). Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).



Review





5. Conclusion and outlook.	37
Declaration of Competing Interest	37
Acknowledgements	37
References	37

1. Introduction

Dairy powders are typically produced by dehydrating a liquid milk stream via a combination of evaporation and spray drying technologies in order to increase shelf life and to allow for easier and more economical handling, transport, storage and further application of large volumes of milk solids [1]. As of 2017, the global milk powder market had reached a volume of 9.8 million tons and global market forecasts have predicted this volume will continually increase to approximately 13 million tons by 2023 and to a value of 71.5 billion USD by 2027. The continued commercial growth of dairy powders is attributed to their numerous applications, mostly, but not limited to, the food and beverage industries [2].

Technological advancements have allowed for selective fractionation and enrichment of dairy proteins (caseins and whey proteins), mainly through centrifugal separation and membrane processing (microfiltration, ultrafiltration, nanofiltration and reverse osmosis) of milk streams prior to spray drying. The concentration of dairy proteins, and subsequent depletion of milk serum phase (water, lactose and minerals) and fat constituents can yield a wide range of dairy protein ingredients (Fig. 1). These ingredients can be categorised as either protein concentrates (35–89% protein), e.g., milk protein concentrates (MPC), whey protein concentrates (WPC), micellar casein concentrates (MCC), or as the respective protein isolates (≥90% protein), i.e., milk protein isolates (MPI), whey protein isolates (WPI) and micellar casein isolates (MCI) [3–5]. For the purpose of this review, protein isolates (\geq 90% protein, low fat and lactose levels) will be the main dairy protein ingredient powder type in focus for further discussion.

High-protein dairy powders have notable nutritional and functional properties, leading to their use in high value commercial applications such as infant and sports nutrition products [6–9]. The value of the global dairy protein ingredient market is expected to reach 58 billion US dollars by 2022. The strong growth of the protein-enriched dairy ingredient market has been driven strongly by the recent consumer demand for high-protein label declarations on a wide range of food and beverage products (e.g., breakfast bars, yoghurts and coffee drinks). In the UK market alone, the appearance of "high-protein" claims has increased by ~500% between 2010 and 2015 [10,11].

The application of high-protein dairy powders requires these powders to be stored in, and discharged from, large silos, transported through pipes (pneumatic conveying) and further processed (e.g., rehydrated, dry blended) in an efficient manner in order to fully harness the beneficial nutritional and functional properties of the powders. The characteristics of these powders i.e., at particle (e.g., particle size, shape and density, surface energy and roughness) and bulk (e.g., cohesive strength, bulk density and interstitial air) levels will determine at what level of ease a powder can be handled and processed for application in varied formulations; this notably includes powder flowability [12].



Fig. 1. Fractionation and concentration processes yielding a range of dried dairy powder ingredients (grey boxes) from a liquid whole milk stream.VE: vacuum evaporation, IE: ion exchange, ED: electrodialysis, MF: microfiltration, NF: nanofiltration, UF: ultrafiltration, DF: diafiltration, MFat: microfiltrate. WPC/I: whey protein concentrate/isolate, MPC/I: milk protein concentrate/isolate, MCC/I: micellar casein concentrate/isolate (Schuck, 2013b).

R. Hazlett, C. Schmidmeier and J.A. O'Mahony

Previously, powder flowability has simply been defined as "the ability of a powder to flow" [13–15]. This definition suggests that flowability is an inherent powder property (i.e., a powder will either flow or not); however, literature has shown that the ability of a powder to flow is ultimately determined by the extent to which interparticle interactions (e.g., van der Waals, electrostatic, liquid/solid bridging) occur, which are heavily influenced by a combination of:

- Powder bulk composition (e.g., fat, protein and moisture contents)
- Powder physical properties (e.g., particle size, shape and distribution, bulk density)
- Environmental and processing conditions (e.g., temperature, pressure and relative humidity).

Studies have shown that even minor changes to the above factors have the ability to cause a marked change in powder flowability [16–18]. Therefore, a more suitable definition of powder flowability is proposed here as "the ability of a powder to flow under set environmental or processing conditions". High-protein dairy powders, such as isolates, generally have poor flowability due to their cohesive nature, making the handling and further application of these powders challenging for manufactures and end-users alike.

During storage in hoppers (e.g., during packaging), cohesive powders, such as dairy protein isolates, have the ability to form structures such as ratholes or arches within the storage hopper, that may act to alter, limit or fully inhibit the flow and discharge of these powders from silos (Fig. 2). Ratholes occur when powder, interacting with surrounding silo walls and other powder particles, becomes stationary and thus creates areas of no-flow within the silo. On the formation of a rathole, powder will continue to flow through a central channel and discharge, although limited, is still possible. The discharge of powder from a silo is completely inhibited when stable arches are formed. Stable arches (also referred to as bridges) may form at the outlet of a hopper when the cohesive strength of a powder is sufficiently high to fully inhibit powder flow. This creates a non-flow regime whereby a discharge aid is needed to re-initiate powder flow from the silo. Routinely, high mechanical force is applied to the outlet of a hopper to encourage discharge of cohesive powders, normally leading to visible damage to the outside of the hopper outlet region [18–20].

For efficient handling after their production, powders must be easily conveyed, normally pneumatically through a series of pipes, sometimes over very long distances within a plant. Cohesive powders, such as dairy protein isolates, have the ability to build up at compact zones of conveying lines such as elbow bends (Fig. 2). At these points, such cohesive powders will collide with a solid surface and cohesive forces can act to cause excessive powder build-up which may cause blockages of powder conveying lines leading to process down time [21–23].

Application of dairy protein isolate powders at industrial scale commonly involves rehydration of these powder ingredients in order to utilise their well-described and often tailored functional (e.g., gelation and surface activity) and nutritional (e.g., delivery of essential amino acids and bioactivity) properties. Efficient rehydration of dairy powders includes the wetting of powder particles, followed by their dispersion and solubilisation. Cohesive powders, such as dairy protein isolates, are prone to form clumps on initial wetting during their rehydration. The formation of these clumps may be attributed to their poor powder flowability as large clusters of cohesive powder particles make initial contact with the surface of the liquid. The subsequent wetting of these clusters occurs only at the surface, forming a gel layer which retards water from penetrating into the clumps of powder particles [24–26].

The challenges outlined above are, in part, caused by poor powder flowability [16,27,28]. The purpose of this review is to comprehensively describe why high-protein dairy powders exhibit poor flowability, as well as to outline the traditional, and to present novel, techniques that are, or may possibly be, utilised by the food industry to improve the flowability of these powders post-spray drying.

2. Causes of poor flowability of high-protein dairy powders

Ultimately, a powder will exhibit poor flowability when the combined cohesive forces between particles (interparticle interactions), and hence the cohesive force of the bulk powder, are greater than the force which is encouraging movement (e.g., gravity for silo discharge and compressed air pressure for pneumatic transport). The types and



Fig. 2. Schematic representations of challenges arising on the storage (ratholing during silo storage - a), handling (build up on powder conveying line - b) and applications of high-protein dairy powders requiring rehydration (powder clumping on wetting - c).

extent of interparticle interactions occurring are dependent on (i) powder bulk composition, (ii) powder physical properties and (iii) environmental and processing conditions experienced by that powder.

2.1. Powder bulk composition

The extent of interparticle interactions occurring in dairy powders is strongly influenced by these powders bulk composition (i.e., the constituents making up a powder particle), most notably the concentrations of fat [29,30] and protein [31]. Bulk powder composition is ultimately determined by the combination of fractionation and enrichment processes utilised in the manufacture of these ingredients, pre-spray drying (Section 1). For high-protein dairy powders, unit operations such as membrane filtration are utilised to increase the proportion of protein in the bulk composition of the resulting powder (Fig. 1, Table 1). A study by Crowley et al. [16] showed that a significant decrease in powder flowability occurred as the bulk protein content increased for MPC powders with protein content ranging from 35 to 90%. The reduced flowability was attributed to an increased compressibility index on increasing protein content, as the powders with higher protein content had smaller particle size and increased occluded air content, facilitating greater powder particle compaction, yielding increased interparticle interactions (i.e., cohesion) and lower bulk density.

2.2. Powder particle and bulk physical properties

The physical properties of a powder have a large effect on the number and intensity of interparticle interactions occurring between powder particles. These include particle (e.g., size and shape), surface (e.g., area, roughness and energy) and bulk (e.g., density, size distribution) properties [32–34]. These properties are mostly determined by the unit operations and processing parameters utilised during the production of a powder; of example, during powder spray drying, parameters such as atomisation pressure, atomiser type or feed viscosity can be controlled and used to form powders with very different physical properties, leading to greatly different flowability performance [35–37].

High-protein dairy powders usually have smooth surfaced and spherical primary particles, of mean particle diameters less than 100 μ m (Fig. 3, Table 1). This results in a bulk powder in which particles can pack together tightly due to their uniform and spherical size and shape distributions, respectively. Also attributable to the small particle sizes is the large surface area per unit mass of powder (Table 1) [16,38–40]. Ultimately, this close packing of relatively uniform, small powder particles yields a bulk powder with high propensity for

Table 1

Measured values for composition, particle and bulk properties of a representative milk protein isolate powder.

Composition	Protein (%)	85.1 ± 0.8
	Carbohydrate (%)	5.67 ± 0.9
	Fat (%)	1.49 ± 0.0
	Moisture (%)	2.34 ± 0.0
	Ash (%)	5.47 ± 0.1
Physical properties	Particle size (µm)	
	Dv10 ^a	11.9 ± 0.3
	Dv50 ^b	31.7 ± 0.7
	Dv90 ^c	64.7 ± 0.2
	Sphericity ^d	0.74 ± 0.0
	Specific surface area (m ² kg ⁻¹)	212 ± 4.4
	Particle density (g cm ⁻³)	1.38 ± 0.0
Bulk properties	Bulk density (g cm ⁻³)	0.27 ± 0.0
	Tapped density (g cm ⁻³)	0.43 ± 0.0

^a Dv10 - Particle size below which 10% of material volume exists.

 $^{\rm b}~$ Dv50 - Particle size below which 50% of material volume exists– median.

^c Dv90 - Particle size below which 90% of material volume exists.

^d Sphericity - Unitless value representing sphericity of a particle (1- perfect sphere).

interactions between powder particles, resulting in strong cohesive forces within the bulk powder, with the resultant powder having poor flowability.

2.3. Environmental and processing conditions

The relative humidity of the environment surrounding a highprotein dairy powder will impact the nature and extent of interparticle interactions occurring in the bulk powder. Studies have shown that at high relative humidity, the moisture surrounding powder particles condenses at the contact points and thus, through capillary action, creates a liquid bridge (Table 2). The reduction of flowability through liquid bridge formation is prominent in powders containing large amounts of hygroscopic materials (e.g., carbohydrates). Dairy protein isolates tend to contain low proportions of lactose (and other carbohydrates) and thus, a very high relative humidity (~ 80% RH) is needed in order to significantly reduce their flowability through caking [17,41–45].

Relative humidity also impacts the surface energy of powder particles, impacting bulk powder flowability. Dairy protein isolates, like other high-protein dairy powders are strongly hydrophobic due to the presence of protein and fat at the surface of the powder particles [46–48]. Previously, Karde et al. [49] showed that while on increasing relative humidity, the surface energy of hydrophilic powders also increased, no change in surface energy was experienced on the same increase in relative humidity for ibuprofen which, like protein isolates, is highly hydrophobic.

The extent of consolidating stress acting on powders is another well studied factor influencing flowability of powders [16,50]. Hoppers are often used for short-term storage of MPI and in such intermediate hoppers, varying pressures (termed head pressure) act downward on the powder particles, to an extent dependent on hopper dimensions/capacity, extent of fill and exact position of powder particles within the hopper, all together resulting in a bulk powder exhibiting differing flowability behaviour. On exceeding a threshold pressure, a bulk powder will experience either deformation, which encourages flowability (e.g., low bulk density powders, such as MPI) or consolidation, which decreases flowability (e.g., high bulk density powders such as skim milk powder) [51]. This consolidation-induced reduction in flowability is caused by plastic deformation at contact zones between powder particles, resulting in increased number and strength of interparticle interactions, thereby increasing the cohesive bulk strength [52].

2.4. Interparticle interactions

The main attractive forces occurring between powder particles are van der Waals, electrostatic, liquid- (via capillary forces) and solidbridging interactions, and are summarised in Table 2 [53]. For dairy powders with large mean particle size (>150 μ m), such as agglomerated powders, the forces acting upon these powders, such as gravity, usually outweigh these attractive forces and thus, such powders tend to flow well. For powders with smaller mean particle size (<100 μ m), such as dairy protein isolate powders, the number and extent of the above attractive interactions may outweigh the effect of the acting forces, hence causing powder particles to adhere to each other, reducing powder flow [14,53].

2.4.1. Van der Waals interactions

Van der Waals interactions are known to have one of the lowest adhesion strengths of those presented in Section 2.4. However, they are the predominant force causing adhesion in dry powder systems of small particle size, such as protein isolates, due to the large number of van der Waals interactions occurring at the particle level in these powders [14,54,55]. Van der Waals interactions occur as electrons are in constant movement in powder particles, leading to the continual formation of temporary dipoles at the surface of (and throughout) powder particles. A dipole is a set of charges, of equal magnitude, but opposite



Fig. 3. Scanning electron micrographs (magnifications- × 250 and × 2500, scale bars of 100 µm and 10 µm included) of a representative milk protein isolate powder.

sign (Table 2), and thus, the adhesion of two (or more) powder particles occurs due to the attractive forces that exist between the dipoles of opposite powder particles (via ionic bonding) [53,56]. It is well established that the most influential powder particle and bulk properties for determining the amount of van der Waals interactions occurring are particle size and interparticle spacing, respectively [57–59]. Commercial dairy protein isolate powders are composed of primary particles of small particle size (<100 μ m) which can pack together closely due to their spherical shape, and these features align closely to the conditions needed for van der Waals interactions to occur to a great extent in the powder bulk, thereby limiting flowability of high-protein dairy powders.

2.4.2. Electrostatic interactions

The forces associated with electrostatic charging (also termed "tribocharging") are, again, of low strength when compared to other interparticle forces [54]. Like van der Waals interactions, electrostatic charging can also have a large effect on the flowability of high-protein dairy powders due to the extent to which they can occur (especially when combined with van der Waals interactions). During the production of dairy powders, particles frequently collide with solid surfaces (termed particle collisions) or with other powder particles (termed particle attrition), during processes such as pneumatic conveying, fluid bed processing and dry blending. On such collisions, the surface of dairy

Table 2

Summary of interparticle interactions occurring at particle level in high-protein dairy powders. Scanning electron microscopy micrographs of milk protein isolate powder particles used to represent powder particles.

	Description	Illustration	Strength	Magnitude
Van der Waals	Temporary dipoles at powder particles interact via ionic bonding with dipole of closely located particles .		+	++++
Electrostatic	Opposite charges on surfaces of powders from friction and attrition lead to ionic bonding between particles		++	+++
Liquid bridging	Surrounding or internal moisture condenses at contact points between particles. Liquid capillary forces cause adhesion.		+++	++
Solid bridging	Solidification of liquid bridges via evaporation or crystallisation cause large increase in adhesion strength.		++++	+

powder particles builds a charge, and due to the organic nature of dairy powders, insulation of this charge will occur, leading to a very slow dissipation of charge over time. Oppositely charged particles, if in a close arrangement (such as the case for dairy protein isolate powders), will create attractive forces that lead to the cohesion of the particles, limiting powder flowability [53,60,61].

2.4.3. Liquid bridging

It is possible for physical bridges to form between two or more powder particles, and the resulting interparticle interactive forces can be strong enough to considerably reduce the flowability of dairy powders [53,54]. In addition to van der Waals and electrostatic interactions, the physicochemical properties of a dairy powders, such as particle size and shape, also play a role in the formation of these interparticle bridges. Environmental conditions surrounding the powder, such as relative humidity and temperature, also strongly influence the formation and stabilisation of these interparticle bridges [42].

Liquid from within powder particles (moisture or liquid fat) or from the environment (i.e., relative humidity) may condense at contact points of closely located particles, with this condensate creating many cohesive liquid bridges (termed pendular bridges) between particles due to the presence of a strong attractive capillary force which is reported to be over 50-times stronger than van der Waals forces [54,62,63]. The occurrence of liquid bridging during the storage of dairy protein isolate powders is low compared to other commercial dairy powders (e.g., whole milk or skim milk powder), which may be attributed to the much lower level of hygroscopic carbohydrates present in dairy isolate powders due to the protein fractionation/enrichment (i.e., lactose reduction) steps in their production (Fig. 1, Table 1).

2.4.4. Solid bridging

Under appropriate conditions (e.g., temperature and relative humidity), a liquid bridge may be further stabilised through transition into a solid bridge via evaporation, crystallisation, or solidification of the bridging material, thereby increasing the strength of attractive forces between particles [66,67]. If occurring in an uncontrolled manner (i.e., caking), the formation of liquid or solid bridges will significantly reduce the ability of dairy powders to flow and make the handling and storage of these powders more challenging. In contrast, the controlled formation of a liquid and subsequent, solid bridge, is routinely utilised as a means of particle size enlargement in order to control powder flowability which will be the focus of later sections of this review (e.g., Section 3.1).

3. Approaches for improving the flowability of high-protein dairy powders

Due to the growing market for high-protein dairy powders, there is a continual need to tailor and control the flow properties of such powders, in order to ensure easy storage, handling and further application. To increase a powder's flowability, actions must be taken in order to reduce the number and extent of the above interparticle interactions from occurring at the bulk level. Traditional and more novel approaches to control a powder's flowability exist and are utilised by various industries handling powders such as the food, pharmaceutical and biochemical industries, and these approaches may be categorised as (i) particle size enlargement and (ii) surface modification of powder particles.

3.1. Particle size enlargement

The most traditional approach to increase a powder's flowability is to increase the size of the particles that make up a powders bulk, allowing the forces encouraging movement (such as gravity or pressurised air) to outweigh the forces of cohesion, thereby, allowing the powder particles to flow. Inversely, the extent of interparticle interactions will be reduced, serving to further improve powder flowability [19]. The terms agglomeration (mainly used within the food industry) and granulation (mainly used within the pharmaceutical industry) are both used to describe the processes of increasing the particle size of a powder by combining numerous individual primary powder particles together into large cluster-like structures where the individual particle may still be distinguishable. These clusters of particles are of a much greater size than that of the original particle, thus increasing flowability. Agglomerated particle structures contain increased volumes of interstitial air in the form of capillaries and pores, reducing the powder's bulk density and allowing for easier penetration and movement of water into and through the cluster structures through capillary action on rehydration [35,68,69]. For the purpose of this review, the term agglomeration will be used to collectively describe the various methods for particle size enlargement that follow.

3.1.1. Spray dryer and fluid bed agglomeration

The process of agglomeration in the production of dairy powders generally occurs in the spray dryer chamber, and/or, in the external fluid bed located after the spray drying chamber (Fig. 4) [70,71]. In the spray drying chamber, agglomeration occurs through the collisions of either wet particles (primary agglomeration) or wet and dry particles (secondary agglomeration). To some extent, both primary and secondary agglomeration occur naturally in the spray chamber through random collisions of moving particles in the chamber (spontaneous agglomeration). However, by controlling the geometries and parameters of the spray drying process, both primary and secondary forms of agglomeration can be forced to occur to varying extents (forced agglomeration) [35,72,73]. Fine powder material, produced during the drving process may be recirculated back into the top of the spray dryer main chamber and directed at the atomisation zone, where new primary particles are being formed, allowing the dry fine material to collide and coalesce with newly formed, wet particles leading to the formation of large porous clusters of particles with channel spaces between the individual primary particles (Fig. 4). The degree of agglomeration via fines return may be controlled by altering the amount of the fine powder particle material that is recirculated back into the dryer main chamber [1,15,74].

On leaving the spray drying chamber, powder particles generally enter into an external fluidised bed unit where heated and cool air pass upwards though the powder separately, at velocity, to complete drying and cooling of the powder, respectively. This high velocity air pushes powder particles upwards and disperses them into the chamber of the fluid bed, i.e., fluidising them in order to finalise their drying and facilitate subsequent cooling (Fig. 4) [58]. Particle size enlargement of the powder through fluid bed agglomeration can also be achieved here by rewetting, i.e., applying a binding solution onto the particles as they enter into the fluid bed unit. The process in which the binder acts to agglomerate the powder particles has been well studied and is separated into four main stages: binder addition, wetting and spreading of the binder, nucleation and solidification (Fig. 4) [68].

3.1.1.1. Binder addition. The method of addition of the binding solution may vary from pouring to pumping, but studies have shown that the most uniform agglomeration process (large agglomerates of a narrow particle size distribution) is achieved by atomising the solution onto the powder particles as they enter the fluid bed unit [75]. A twin-fluid nozzle is routinely used to atomise the viscous binder solution using high air pressures to form a uniform spray of the solution in droplet form which can come into contact with the powder particles.

3.1.1.2. Wetting and spreading. When the binder first comes into contact with the powder particles, the binder will begin to wet the surface of the particles. Due to the fluidisation movement of the particles, the binder will spread and coat the entire surface of the powder particles, which is important for the formation of agglomerates of a uniform particle size.



b) Agglomeration via fines return



Fig. 4. Schematic representations of (a) the spray drying process used for dairy powders with external fluid bed drying and (b) agglomeration via fines return and (c) agglomeration via rewet processing.

3.1.1.3. Nucleation. Initially, collisions of the now-wetted particles cause the formation of liquid bridges (Section 2.4.3), which link two or more particles together through capillary forces. This initial particle growth acts as a nucleus for further consolidation and growth of the agglomerate structure.

3.1.1.4. Solidification. Due to the elevated temperatures (approx. 70 $^{\circ}$ C) of the initial stages of the external fluid bed, the liquid bridges stabilising the agglomerate structures will be, partially or fully, evaporated, crystallised or solidified depending on the compositional make-up of the liquid bridge. Solidification of the liquid bridge leads to the formation of a strong, solid bridge between primary particles in an agglomerated structure.

The binding solution used for fluid bed re-wet agglomeration of powders can vary depending on the application, with binder characteristics such as composition, viscosity, rate of addition and surface tension all playing vital roles in determining the type, size and strength of agglomerates formed. Water and sugar solutions are some of the binders used by various powder handling industries during fluid bed agglomeration; however, for the dairy industry, lecithin, a natural, phospholipid-rich surfactant which has been traditionally used for coating agglomerates formed via fines return, has been identified as a potential binder for powder agglomeration due to its well established beneficial impact on the rehydration properties of the resulting agglomerated structures (sometimes termed lecithination/instantisation) [76,77]. Lecithin, usually dispersed in a blend of vegetable oils, is highly viscous and can effectively bind numerous particles together in large cluster-type structures. Due to its high fat content, at the elevated temperatures of the external fluid bed, the lecithin blend can efficiently spread over the surface of the powder agglomerate structure, which is then solidified on cooling. As lecithin is rich in phospholipids, by coating the surface of an agglomerated powder particle it in turn increases the hydrophilic nature of the powder surface due to the presence of the amphipathic, phospholipid molecules which has a very beneficial impact on the wettability of the resulting agglomerates [9,78].

The agglomeration of high-protein dairy powders via spray dryer and fluid bed agglomeration is not widely practiced by dairy industries. Although particle size enlargement has been clearly shown to improve the flowability of many dairy powders it must be noted that it does this by altering the physical and bulk properties of the original powder. For example, agglomerating a high-protein dairy powder with the aid of lecithin (or other binding solutions), will reduce concentrations of other constituents of that powder [80]. This must be avoided in the production of high-protein dairy powders such as protein isolates (MPI, WPI) where strict requirements for protein content of the final powder (\geq 90% protein) must be satisfied. Also, when high-protein dairy powder is agglomerated, the bulk density of that powder decreases, meaning that the same mass of the agglomerated powder will occupy a larger volume than that of the non-agglomerated form. [81] showed that for MPI, the initial low bulk density (0.30 g cm^{-3}) of the powder was further reduced (0.18 g cm^{-3}) on agglomeration by fluid bed processing. These effects of spray dryer and fluid bed agglomeration can be seen as a disadvantage for the dairy powder industry as it can lead to a reduction in product value and an increase in storage/transport costs, respectively.

Studies by Gaiani et al. [82] and Mimouni et al. [83] have shown that casein- and whey-dominant powders (e.g., MPI and WPI, respectively) have different rate limiting steps in their rehydration processes and therefore, agglomeration of these powders may yield different effects on their rehydration behaviour. For whey-dominant powders, the initial wetting stage is the rate limiting step whereas, for casein-dominant powders, particle dispersibility limits the rehydration. As particle size enlargement via spray dryer and fluid bed agglomeration effects the wetting stage of rehydration, it can positively impact the rehydration of whey-dominant protein powders, such as WPI, whereas it can negatively impact the rehydration of MPI and MCI powders, which are high-protein, casein-dominant powders; the clusters formed on agglomeration of MPI/MCC powders break down more slowly in solution, negatively impacting powder dispersibility and solubility [84]. Ultimately, a more comprehensive approach to improve the flowability of high-protein dairy powders is required which minimises any negative effects on the compositional and rehydration properties of these powders.

3.1.2. Shear agglomeration

Shear agglomeration is a method of particle size enlargement, commonly used in the pharmaceutical industry. The process shares many similarities to that of fluid bed agglomeration (Section 3.1.1) as again, a binding solution is used to facilitate the agglomeration of primary particles into larger structures. The binder is added to a mass of powder that is in constant movement and shear mixing in an agglomerating drum/vessel. On continual mixing in the presence of the binder solution, the powder particles form relatively large agglomerates (>1 mm in size) through surface wetting, nucleation and consolidation. Agitators in the agglomeration device mix at specific speeds to introduce shear forces which act to reduce the particle size of the formed agglomerates towards a smaller target agglomerate size through the forces of attrition and breakage [85–88].

The level of shear used can vary (low or high shear) but most routinely high shear forces are used to treat the agglomerating powder particles. Litster and Ennis [89] report that for high shear agglomeration, the mixing vessel will be rotating at 60–800 rpm, while the agitator provides high levels of shear by rotating at 500–3500 rpm typically. The shear forces experienced during agglomerate formation causes densification, whereby the particles that make up an agglomerate are further compressed, minimising interparticle channels and causing the entrapped binder to be squeezed out to the surface of the agglomerated structure, allowing for further nucleation and agglomeration to occur. The resulting agglomerates of shear agglomeration therefore, are quite often large, dense structures that are spherical in shape [90]. The effect of agglomerate densification on the resulting powder bulk density during shear agglomeration processing was illustrated in a study by Chevalier et al. [91]. Here agglomerates of calcium phosphate were formed via low and high shear agglomeration. It was found that the agglomerates formed using high shear forces had a much higher bulk density (0.73 g.cm⁻³) than that of the agglomerates formed using low shear forces (0.53 g.cm⁻³).

For the agglomeration of high-protein dairy powders, shear agglomeration provides no clear advantages to that of the current dairy industry standard, fluid bed agglomeration. The formation of more dense agglomerates may alleviate the reduction in bulk density experienced on fluid bed agglomeration; however, this densification process acts to eliminate the interparticle channels and pore spaces between particles, with these components of agglomerated dairy powders being key in the efficient wetting on rehydration; interparticle channels allow the surrounding liquid to easily penetrate into inner primary particles of the agglomerated powder. Large, dense agglomerates of high-protein dairy powder particles could lead to further clumping issues on powder wetting (Fig. 2).

3.1.3. Extrusion agglomeration

Extrusion technology is regularly used for the continuous agglomeration processing of pharmaceutical powders at commercial scale. Another form of wet agglomeration, extrusion agglomeration utilises water or a more complex binder solution to cause the agglomeration affect. For the agglomeration of hydrophobic or poor wetting powders, such as high-protein dairy powders, the adequate and efficient distribution of the binder, to allow for uniform nucleation and growth, is a limiting process step. Extrusion agglomeration exposes powders to high forces through intense mixing and kneading in the extrusion line which forces the spreading of the binders across the powder particles allowing the size of agglomerates to increase [69,92].

In the extrusion agglomeration process, the powder drops, or is fed, into a barrel where screws counter-rotate at a set speed; the number of screws varies, with the most common configuration being a twin-screw extrusion line. The counter-rotating motion of the screws transports the powder along the extrusion barrel and creates a mixing motion in the bulk powder. A liquid feed line is used to introduce the selected binder, at a pre-determined addition rate, into the extrusion line, and into contact with the powder forming liquid bridges. As the wetted powder particles pass through the barrel, they enter kneading zones where discs of specific geometries act to create zones of high shear forces. These forces, as in high-shear agglomeration, cause densification of the agglomerated particles and allow for further agglomerate growth. Each section of the extrusion agglomeration process allows for heating, drying and cooling of the agglomerated structures as the extrusion barrel is jacketed allowing for temperature control. Many process geometries (e.g., number of screws, screw length and diameter, kneading elements) and parameters (e.g., screw speed, liquid:solid ratio) may be utilised in order to control the extrusion agglomeration process and thus, tailor the physical properties of the resulting agglomerated powder, as discussed at length by Seem et al. [92]. The final step in the process is the shaping or milling of the formed agglomerate (extrudate) to the desired particle size/shape. In the pharmaceutical industry, the extrudate is commonly compressed directly into tablet form which is a widely used form of powder delivery. However, if implemented in the production of highprotein dairy powders, a milling step may be utilised to control the particle size of the agglomerates formed in the extrusion process (Fig. 5) [93-95].

In a series of studies, Keleb et al. [96,97] used pharmaceutical powders that exhibit poor flow and dissolution properties (i.e., α -lactose monohydrate and paracetamol), to evaluate the efficiency of an extrusion agglomeration process with (polyvinylpyrrolidone as binder), and without (water as binder), the use of complex binding solutions,



Fig. 5. Schematic representation of a typical extrusion granulation process.

in direct comparison to a shear agglomeration process. The results showed that agglomeration was achieved for all powders without the use of complex binding solution (polyvinylpyrrolidone) for extrusion agglomeration (high agglomerate yield and over 60% of the agglomerates formed had particle size greater than 250 μ m) while the agglomeration of these powders was not possible using shear agglomeration without the use of polyvinylpyrrolidone as a binder. The possibility of agglomerating a difficult to handle powder, such as paracetamol, with only water suggests that this approach to particle size enlargement may be attractive in the processing of high-protein dairy powders.

3.1.4. Roller compaction agglomeration

All approaches for particle size enlargement discussed thus far in this review have been forms of wet agglomeration, where binding solutions are used to facilitate the agglomeration of powder particles. On the other hand, roller compaction is a form of dry agglomeration where particle size enlargement is achieved by applying very high levels of pressure which forces particles closer together and induces changes in the particle structures, yielding agglomerates. Dry granulation is routinely used in the agglomeration of powders that are sensitive to moisture and therefore cannot be processed via traditional wet agglomeration approaches. Roller compaction is the most studied, and applied, form of dry agglomeration, commonly used in the pharmaceutical industry to improve the flowability of various pharmaceutical powders. The clear advantages to dry agglomeration (e.g., no binder needed, no heating or drying steps required) highlights it as a method of particle size enlargement with potential in the production and control of difficult to handle high-protein dairy powders [93,98].

A typical roller compaction process involves feeding a powder, either via gravity (for powder with good flowability) or a screw feeder (for powder with poor flowability, such as high-protein dairy powders) into the contact zone of two large co-rotating rollers. At this point, termed the "nip region", large frictional shear forces will draw the powder down and between the two rotating rollers. Very large pressures begin to build up within the powder bulk which causes two main conformational changes in the powder particles. Firstly, particles are forced to rearrange into close arrangement, and then, as the pressure continues to build, a critical point for the particles is met, which either causes particle breakage (for fragile particles) or particle deformation (for stronger particles). As a result, the powder exits the rollers in the form of heavily compacted ribbon-like structures that can be gently milled and screened to form agglomerated powder structures with desired particle sizes (Fig. 6) [99–101]. The ability to produce dense granulated structures of MPI with controlled particle size post-milling, poses a unique opportunity to modify the bulk handling properties and applications of high-protein dairy ingredients where rehydration is not required in a final application. In addition, the initial compression into ribbon forms could support applications of MPI into new markets such as milk candy which are growing in popularity in certain geographies (e.g., Asia).



Fig. 6. Schematic representation of the roller compaction agglomeration process for dry powder followed by milling to achieve the desired powder particle size.

3.2. Surface modification

The surface characteristics (e.g., surface energy and charge) and composition (e.g., surface fat) of dairy powders plays a key role in determining the number and extent of interparticle interactions occurring in the powder bulk, and thus, impacts the powder's flowability (Section 2.4). For high-protein dairy powders, due to their small and spherical size and shape, the surface properties of these powders allow for extensive van der Waals and electrostatic interactions to occur, leading to such powders having high cohesive strength. The presence of fat at the surface of powder particles is also attributed to reduced powder flowability. During production of dairy powders by spray drying, fat contained in the atomised droplet will be preferentially located at the powder particle surface on atomisation and subsequent drying, leading to an over representation of fat at the surface when compared to bulk of the powder [102-105]. Even in high-protein dairy powders, where fat usually contributes to a very small percentage of the total bulk composition (approx. 1–5% fat), the surface composition of these powders may be dominated by fat. Studies by Kim et al. [12,106] focussing on the effect of surface composition on the flowability of spray dried dairy powders showed that for a WPC 80 powder (86% protein, 6% fat), over 50% of the exposed powder surface was comprised of fat, despite the fact that fat constituted only 6% of the bulk powder composition. This over-representation of fat at the surface of dairy powders, compared to the bulk, also occurs in casein dominant systems such as MPC, MPI and MCC [107,108]. The presence of fat at the surface of powders is a strong factor influencing (generally adversely) their flowability and rehydration properties. In the case of high-protein powders, where small, spherical particles are in close arrangement, the presence of fat at powder surfaces may play a critical role in large cohesive strength experienced in the bulk powder, and ultimately act to limit their flowability.

Surface modification is a method of processing which acts to alter the surfaces of powder particles by creating a new powder surface or shell in order to improve the bulk handling characteristics of powders. By altering only the surface of a powder particle, changes in particle size and shape are minimised and thus, as are large changes to the bulk density of a powder. Minimising the decrease in bulk density (a feature of particle size enlargement - Section 3.1), is desirable in the production of high-protein dairy powders for storage and transport costs. Two main methods of surface modification have been previously utilised by both food and pharmaceutical powder processing industries, and these are fluid bed coating and dry coating of powder particles.

3.2.1. Wet coating

Wet coating (also termed fluid bed coating) of powder particles via fluid bed processing utilises powder fluidisation and liquid atomisation to achieve a very thin layer of coating material on the surface of a powder. This newly formed layer is then dried rapidly and cooled in a manner that avoids particle agglomeration, creating a new powder boundary that alters the surface properties and composition to improve powder flowability. Surface coating has been utilised in food applications previously using biopolymers such as lactose, glucose, starch hydrolysates and alginate solutions as coating solution for food powders. Close control over the composition and viscosity of these coating solutions, as well as the addition level and rate is necessary to achieve uniformly coated particles while preventing unwanted agglomeration during fluid bed coating of powders. [109–111].

Fluid bed coating utilises the same principles as fluid bed agglomeration (Section 3.1.1), where a liquid is atomised onto particles in fluidised motion. However, a different geometry of fluid bed, termed a "Wurster coater", is used for particle coating applications to avoid the unwanted agglomeration of particles in this process. Here, a central channel is inserted at the bottom of the fluid bed chamber which acts to accelerate and disperse the powder particles upwards and through an atomisation zone where a thin layer of the coating solution is applied to the particle surface. The nozzle used for atomisation of the coating solution is loaded from the bottom of the fluid bed chamber (bottomfed atomisation) and it sits in the central channel of the Wurster coater, spraying very fine, uniform droplets of the coating solution into the atomisation zone of the Wurster coater. As the particles become coated, the high velocity air continues to push them upwards into the fluid bed chamber in a fine dispersion. As the coated particles exit the Wurster coater's inner channel, they enter into the top of the fluid bed chamber where the elevated internal temperature rapidly acts to dry and solidify the newly formed particle coatings, before the particles are cooled and collected (Fig. 7) [112–114].

For efficient particle coating while minimising unwanted agglomeration, each step of the above process must be carefully controlled, most notably, the fluidisation of particles into a fine dispersion where particle-particle interactions and collisions are avoided. Geldart [115] developed a classification system to characterise the ease, or difficulty with which a powder can be fluidised, describing "Group C" powders (C - cohesive) as the most difficult to fluidise due to their characteristic low particle size and low particle density, both being important properties of high-protein dairy powders (Fig. 8). This indicates that the efficient coating of high-protein powders may prove difficult due to improper fluidisation of high-protein dairy powders (e.g., channelling/ ratholing in powder bed) [116]. Chen et al. [117] reported that unwanted agglomeration is unavoidable when coating powder particles with sizes $\leq 50 \,\mu\text{m}$ (typical of high-protein dairy powders) without prior modifications such as pre-treatment of powder via dry coating (Section 3.2.2) or though modified fluidisation (e.g., vibro-fluidisation).

3.2.2. Dry coating

Traditionally, wet coating of powder particles was the standard procedure for surface alteration to tailor the flowability and fluidisation properties of powders. In more recent years, dry coating has emerged as a more efficient, sustainable and cost-effective method to modify powder surfaces. Wet coating, as well as other previously discussed particle size enlargement processes, requires large energy and material input in various process steps such as binder atomisation, powder fluidisation and powder drying and cooling, whereas the dry coating process produces no organic waste streams and also has the potential



Fig. 7. Schematic representation of a fluid bed coating process achieved using a Wurster coater insert.



Fig. 8. Geldart classification chart for particle fluidisation: C- Cohesive, A- Aeratable, B- Sand-like and D-Spoutable.

to minimise energy input as no binder addition or drying steps are needed in this process. A reduction in energy and material input, in addition to minimising waste streams during processing is of increasing importance to production industries as continuous improvements in environmental sustainability are desired [118,119].

Dry coating is achieved by introducing very fine, submicron-sized material, termed "guest particles" into contact with larger micronsized powder particles, termed "host particles". Through mixing and introduction of mechanical force, these guest particles (also termed "flow aids", "glidants" or "lubricants") will be dispersed, to some extent, on the surfaces of the much larger host powder particles. Due to the large differential in size, as well as the close arrangement between the host and guest particles, interparticle interactions will occur which lock the guest particles to the surfaces of the host powder particles. These particles stay locked onto the surface of the host as the force of attraction between the two particles is much greater than the force of gravity acting downwards on the submicron-sized guest particles [32,120–122].

A review of previously published work shows that three main materials are used routinely as the guest particles for dry coating processing, these being, silica, silicate and stearate particles [123-125]. The importance of the size of the guest particle was illustrated in a study by Yang et al. [124], where silica particles of six different sizes (ranging from 20 nm to 2 μ m) where introduced as guest particles in the dry coating of cohesive cornstarch particles (15 µm particle size). The results of this study showed that the improvement in flowability of the cornstarch was inversely proportional to the guest particle (silica) size, i.e., the smaller the particle size of the guest particle, the more effective it was for dry coating applications. The addition rate of the guest to the host particles is also noted as a key process parameter in dry coating. An increase in the flowability of the bulk host powder is experienced on increasing levels of guest particle addition. However, a critical point is reached where further increasing guest particle addition level will lead to a reduction in powder flowability. This critical level varies dependent on the size of the guest and host particles but, for most studied powders and host particles, an optimal addition level of guest particles is typically 0.5-1.5% of the weight of the host powder bulk. At this optimal addition rate, full coverage of the host particles is typically achieved which improves the powders flowability. On exceeding this addition level, excess host particle build-up may occur at the powder particle surface which could lead to further interparticle interaction between neighbouring particles that may act to increase the cohesiveness of the powder [19,117,126].

Due to the very small particle size of the guest particles (nm range), they have a very strong tendency to self-aggregate via van der Waals interactions. Therefore, when the guest particles are added to the host, the mixing step that acts to disperse the particles to the host's surfaces is a critically important step, which can limit the quality of particle coating that is achieved. Traditionally, depending on the scale, manual mixing or dry blending (v-shaped blender) have been used to disperse guest particles onto the surfaces of the host, although results for these methods have shown incomplete partial particle coating (porous coating) due to self-interactions of guest particles. Recently, high energy dispersion techniques have been used to achieve complete coatings (continuous coating) on the host particles and these include magnetic-assisted impaction coating (MAIC). In MAIC a coil structure creates an oscillating magnetic field that mixes and causes the fluidisation of host and guest particles which encourages particleparticle and particle-wall collisions leading to a uniform dispersion of guest particles at the surface of the host powder. Although mechanical force is used to disperse particles in MAIC, it is classified as a "soft" coating process when compared to other high mechanical force dispersion techniques such as hybridizer coating which exposes particles to very large mechanical forces in order to achieve uniform coating. Although high mechanical force dispersion methods achieve very uniform and complete particle coatings, their application is limited for particles that are susceptible to breakage, such as high-protein dairy powders [32,118,124,127].

The flowability of very cohesive powders such as cornstarch (angle of repose (AOR) before dry coating: 50°, AOR after dry coating: 27°), ibuprofen (AOR before dry coating: 57°, AOR after dry coating: 48°), and lactose monohydrate (AOR before dry coating: 65°, AOR after dry coating: 38°) have been improved via dry coating in numerous studies [120,123–125,128]. Combining this with a reduction in waste streams and energy consumption, dry coating represents a potentially suitable method for the improvement of high-protein dairy powders postspray drying.

4. Emerging technologies for improving the flowability of highprotein powders

All approaches to improve powder flowability presented herein have been utilised, to some extent at industrial scale. Continually, novel technological approaches emerge for various applications that may be utilised and applied to achieve an improvement in powder flowability. The following section will highlight some emerging technologies studied mainly outside of the field of dairy technology that may offer potential to improve the flowability of high-protein dairy powders.

4.1. Steam jet agglomeration

Steam-jet agglomeration is a form of particle size enlargement involving rewet processing. In fluid bed and shear agglomeration-based processes, viscous binding solutions are atomised onto the surface of powder particles, whereas in steam-jet agglomeration, an aerosol jet of high temperature (greater than 100 °C) steam is directed at free falling powder particles. As the steam-jet hits the powder particles, rapid condensation of the steam occurs, due to the large temperature difference between the particle and the steam jet. This condensation process forms water vapor at the surface of the primary powder particles which partially solubilises the components on the surface of the powder particles resulting in an increase in the surface viscosity and stickiness. The free-falling particles, now with increased surface viscosity, will adhere to each other on collisions via liquid bridging, forming an agglomerated structure which is then stabilised by drying the liquid bridges [129]. Person et al. [130,131] have shown that for skim milk powder (SMP), steam-jet agglomeration forms agglomerates of increased size $(>400 \ \mu m)$ that also have higher mechanical integrity, and reduced breakage on handling and transport while still possessing an instant nature (wetted in <30 s) comparable to industrially produced agglomerated SMP (i.e., using fines return). It must be noted, however, that a low agglomerate yield (19–33% agglomerates) was reported in these lab-scale studies with all other material produced being too small (<400 μ m) or too large (>4 mm).

The clear advantage of steam-jet agglomeration, over the previously discussed particle size enlargement methods, is the use of steam instead of a viscous binding solution to achieve an increase in particle size. This minimises changes to the composition of the powder being processed, which is desirable in the production of high-protein dairy powders. However, this process is reliant on the efficient condensation of water vapor at the surface followed by the subsequent imbibing of the water droplets into the powder particle surface leading to an increase in surface viscosity. Contact angle measurements efficiently characterise the initial contact and imbibing of a water droplet at a powder surface, with a low contact angle indicating good powder wetting properties. O'Sullivan et al. [38] measured the contact angles of both SMP and MPI, with SMP (highly agglomerated using steam-jet agglomeration) having a low initial contact angle measurement (approx. 40°). The high-protein MPI powder showed a much higher contact angle (approx. 120°) indicating its poor surface wetting properties which may act to restrict the effectiveness of steam-jet agglomeration for high-protein dairy powders.

4.2. Static elimination

The build-up of charge on the surface of powder particles during conveying and further treatments (such as milling) acts to reduce the flowability of high-protein dairy powders through the occurrence of electrostatic interactions between oppositely charged powder particles (Section 2.4.2). Due to the danger of excessive charging of powders, and their contribution to dust explosions, research has been conducted to develop methods to dissipate charge from the surface of powder particles.

Static eliminators have been developed in nozzle form to reduce the surface charge of powders. These nozzles are constructed using ionizing needle electrodes, a power supply and a compressed air source, and generate ions, causing the surrounding environmental air to become ionised before the compressed air forces the ionised air away from the nozzle and into contact with a powder surface. When in contact with the charges present on a powder surface, the ions (formed by the static eliminator) will neutralise the surface of the powder particles. Multiple nozzle static eliminator configurators have been implemented and studied in powder conveying lines and storage silos in order to avoid excess charge build up due to safety concerns [132-134]. A study by Pingali et al. [135] has identified, and focused on the use of a static eliminator (and a slowly rotating drum) for the improvement of powder flowability. A series of pharmaceutical blends were initially tumbled in a rotating drum before the introduction of a static eliminator which acted to dissipate the charge on the powder particle surfaces within the drum. The effect on the flowability of the powder was analysed by measuring the expansion of the powder bed within the drum (via digital image analysis), which is linearly related ($R^2 = 0.979$) to the powder's flow index, i.e., powder flowability. Results from this study showed an increase in the flowability of all pharmaceutical powder blends tested due to the reduction in particle charge (e.g., the flow index of a milled pharmaceutical grade lactose powder increased by 41% on use of the static elimination process).

5. Conclusion and outlook

To ensure the forecasted growth of high-protein dairy ingredient powders is realised, actions must be taken to allow for improved tailoring of their physical and bulk properties. Currently, challenges associated with storage, handling and application of these powders, caused largely by their poor flowability, are acting to limit the commercial growth of these ingredients. The flowability of high-protein dairy powders is limited mainly by the occurrence of van der Waals and electrostatic interparticle interactions and therefore, an intervention which acts to reduce the occurrence and strength of these interactions is needed to improve their flowability. The current industry standard for improving the flowability of dairy powders is via agglomeration during spray and fluid bed drying steps of their production. Although many studies have clearly illustrated the improvement in flowability of high-protein dairy powders using this approach, undesirable consequences are also experienced, such as decreased powder bulk density and decreased particle dispersibility on rehydration (in particular for casein-dominant powders). Several of the alternative approaches discussed in this review are actively used in other industries (e.g., pharmaceutical and biochemical) to improve powder flowability and offer potential to the food industry to allow for greater ability to tailor and modify the particle, bulk and functional properties of future generations of high-protein dairy powders.

Declaration of Competing Interest

none.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to acknowledge the Dairy Processing Technology Centre (DPTC), an Enterprise Ireland initiative, for financial support and permission to publish this work (Grant Number TC/2014/ 0016).

References

- P. Schuck, Effects of drying on milk proteins, Milk Proteins. (2008) 283–305, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-374039-7.00009-X.
- [2] IMARC, Milk Powder Market: Global industry trends, Share, Size, Growth, Opportunity and Forecast 2018-2023 (2017). https://www.researchandmarkets.com/reports/4535061/milk-powder-market-global-industry-trends.
- [3] P. Schuck, R. Jeantet, B. Bhandari, X.D. Chen, Í.T. Perrone, A.F. de Carvalho, M. Fenelon, P. Kelly, Recent advances in spray drying relevant to the dairy industry: a comprehensive critical review, Dry. Technol. 34 (2016) 1773–1790, https://doi.org/10.1080/07373937.2016.1233114.
- [4] D.M. Mulvihill, M.P. Ennis, Functional milk proteins: production and utilization, in: P.F. Fox, P.L.H. McSweeney (Eds.), Adv. Dairy Chem. Proteins, Springer US, Boston, MA 2003, pp. 1175–1228, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4419-8602-3_32.
- P. Schuck, Understanding the factors affecting spray-dried dairy powder properties and behavior, Dairy-Derived Ingredients. (2009) 24–50, https://doi.org/10.1533/ 9781845697198.1.24.
- [6] R. Hazlett, C. Schmidmeier, J.A. O'Mahony, Encyclopedia of food chemistry: milk proteins, Ref. Modul. Food Sci. (2018). https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-100596-5.21604-1.
- [7] J. O'Regan, M.P. Ennis, D.M. Mulvihill, Milk proteins, Handb. Hydrocoll, Elsevier 2009, pp. 298–358, https://doi.org/10.1533/9781845695873.298.
- [8] L. Hambræus, B. Lönnerdal, Nutritional aspects of milk proteins, in: P.F. Fox, P.L.H. McSweeney (Eds.), Adv. Dairy Chem. Proteins, Springer US, Boston, MA 2003, pp. 605–645, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4419-8602-3_18.
- J.E. Kinsella, C.V. Morr, Milk proteins: physicochemical and functional properties, C R C Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr. 21 (1984) 197–262, https://doi.org/10.1080/ 10408398409527401.
- [10] BordBia, The Bord Bia Protein Playbook How to Innovate and Differentiate in the World of Protein Contents, https://www.bordbia.ie/industry/events/ SpeakerPresentations/2018/Performance Nutrition2018/The Bord Bia Protein Playbook - February 2018.pdf 2018 (accessed March 26, 2019).
- [11] Markets and Markets, Protein Ingredients Market by Source, Application and Region - 2022, https://www.marketsandmarkets.com/Market-Reports/protein-ingredients-market-114688236.html 2018 (accessed March 26, 2019).
- [12] E.H.-J. Kim, X.D. Chen, D. Pearce, Effect of surface composition on the flowability of industrial spray-dried dairy powders, Colloids Surf. B: Biointerfaces 46 (2005) 182–187, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.COLSURFB.2005.11.005.
- [13] A. Santomaso, P. Lazzaro, P. Canu, Powder flowability and density ratios: the impact of granules packing, Chem. Eng. Sci. 58 (2003) 2857–2874, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S0009-2509(03)00137-4.
- [14] Q. Li, V. Rudolph, B. Weigl, A. Earl, Interparticle van der Waals force in powder flowability and compactibility, Int. J. Pharm. 280 (2004) 77–93, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.ijpharm.2004.05.001.
- [15] P. Schuck, Dairy Protein Powders, in: Adv. Dairy Ingredients, Wiley-Blackwell, Oxford, UK, 2013 1–29, https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118448205.ch1.

- [16] S.V. Crowley, I. Gazi, A.L. Kelly, T. Huppertz, J.A. O'Mahony, Influence of protein concentration on the physical characteristics and flow properties of milk protein concentrate powders, J. Food Eng. 135 (2014) 31–38, https://doi.org/10.1016/J. IFOODENC.2014.03.005.
- [17] E. Teunou, J. Fitzpatrick, Effect of relative humidity and temperature on food powder flowability, J. Food Eng. 42 (1999) 109–116, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0260-8774(99)00087-4.
- [18] T. Iqbal, J.J. Fitzpatrick, Effect of storage conditions on the wall friction characteristics of three food powders, J. Food Eng. 72 (2006) 273–280, https://doi.org/10. 1016/J.JFOODENG.2004.12.007.
- [19] D. Schulze, Powders and Bulk Solids : Behavior, Characterization, Storage and Flow, Springer, 2008.
- [20] F. Miccio, D. Barletta, M. Poletto, Flow properties and arching behavior of biomass particulate solids, Powder Technol. 235 (2013) 312–321, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. powtec.2012.10.047.
- [21] T. Deng, M.S.A. Bradley, Determination of a particle size distribution criterion for predicting dense phase pneumatic conveying behaviour of granular and powder materials, Powder Technol. 304 (2016) 32–40, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.POWTEC. 2016.05.001.
- [22] F.-J. Wang, J.-X. Zhu, J. Beeckmans, Pressure gradient and particle adhesion in the pneumatic transport of cohesive fine powders, Int. J. Multiphase Flow 26 (2000) 245–265, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0301-9322(99)00009-9.
- [23] G.E. Klinzing, Pneumatic conveying of solids : a theoretical and practical approach, Springer, 2010. https://books.google.ie/books?hl=en&lr=&id= 4Tvhukl0um4C&oi=fnd&pg=PR1&dq=pneumatic+conveying+of+solids +klinzing&ots=ZVqOufggAH&sig=CbeTWWaJtZdoH9eABb-b0aovQMw& redir_esc=y#v=onepage&q=pneumatic conveying of solids klinzing&f= false (accessed March 27, 2019).
- [24] J.J. Fitzpatrick, J. Salmon, J. Ji, S. Miao, Characterisation of the wetting behaviour of poor wetting food powders and the influence of temperature and film formation, KONA Powder Part. J. 34 (2017) 282–289, https://doi.org/10.14356/kona.2017019.
- [25] J.J. Fitzpatrick, A. van Lauwe, M. Coursol, A. O'Brien, K.L. Fitzpatrick, J. Ji, S. Miao, Investigation of the rehydration behaviour of food powders by comparing the behaviour of twelve powders with different properties, Powder Technol. 297 (2016) 340–348, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.POWTEC.2016.04.036.
- [26] G.V. Barbosa-Cánovas, Food Powders : Physical Properties, Processing, and Functionality, Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, Ney York, 2005 http://lib1.org/_ ads/C752DA1184BFD4650B893E1CF6CD5DBD (accessed March 28, 2019).
- [27] P. Schuck, Dehydrated Dairy Products | Milk Powder: Physical and Functional Properties of Milk Powders, in: Encycl. Dairy Sci, Elsevier, 2011 117–124, https://doi. org/10.1016/B978-0-12-374407-4.00122-9.
- [28] J.-M. Bouvier, M. Collado, D. Gardiner, M. Scott, P. Schuck, Physical and rehydration properties of milk protein concentrates: comparison of spray-dried and extrusionporosified powders, Dairy Sci. Technol. 93 (2013) 387–399, https://doi.org/10. 1007/s13594-012-0100-7.
- [29] J. Fitzpatrick, T. Iqbal, C. Delaney, T. Twomey, M. Keogh, Effect of powder properties and storage conditions on the flowability of milk powders with different fat contents, J. Food Eng. 64 (2004) 435–444, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JFOODENG.2003. 11.011.
- [30] J.V.C. Silva, J.A. O'Mahony, Flowability and wetting behaviour of milk protein ingredients as influenced by powder composition, particle size and microstructure, Int. J. Dairy Technol. 70 (2017) 277–286, https://doi.org/10.1111/1471-0307.12368.
- [31] G. Barone, J. O'Regan, J.A. O'Mahony, Influence of composition and microstructure on bulk handling and rehydration properties of whey protein concentrate powder ingredients enriched in α-lactalbumin, J. Food Eng. 255 (2019) 41–49, https://doi. org/10.1016/I.JFOODENG.2019.02.022.
- [32] C. Ghoroi, L. Gurumurthy, D.J. McDaniel, L.J. Jallo, R.N. Davé, Multi-faceted characterization of pharmaceutical powders to discern the influence of surface modification, Powder Technol. 236 (2013) 63–74, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.powtec.2012. 05.039.
- [33] H. Hou, C.C. Sun, Quantifying effects of particulate properties on powder flow properties using a ring shear tester, J. Pharm. Sci. 97 (2008) 4030–4039, https://doi.org/ 10.1002/jps.21288.
- [34] J.S. Kaerger, S. Edge, R. Price, Influence of particle size and shape on flowability and compactibility of binary mixtures of paracetamol and microcrystalline cellulose, Eur. J. Pharm. Sci. 22 (2004) 173–179, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejps.2004.03.005.
- [35] J. Pisecky, Milk Powder Manufacture Handbook, GEA Process Engineering A/S, Copenhagen, 2012.
- [36] S.G. Maas, G. Schaldach, E.M. Littringer, A. Mescher, U.J. Griesser, D.E. Braun, P.E. Walzel, N.A. Urbanetz, The impact of spray drying outlet temperature on the particle morphology of mannitol, Powder Technol. 213 (2011) 27–35, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.powtec.2011.06.024.
- [37] Y. Nikolova, J. Petit, A. Gianfrancesco, C.F.W. Sanders, J. Scher, C. Gaiani, Impact of spray-drying process parameters on dairy powder surface composition and properties, Dry. Technol. 33 (2015) 1654–1661, https://doi.org/10.1080/07373937. 2015.1060494.
- [38] J.J. O'Sullivan, C. Schmidmeier, K.P. Drapala, J.A. O'Mahony, A.L. Kelly, Monitoring of pilot-scale induction processes for dairy powders using inline and offline approaches, J. Food Eng. 197 (2017) 9–16, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2016. 10.023.
- [39] S. Wu, J. Fitzpatrick, K. Cronin, M.R. Ahmed, D. Fitzpatrick, S. Miao, Application of broadband acoustic resonance dissolution spectroscopy (BARDS) to the gas release behaviour during rehydration of milk protein isolate agglomerates, J. Food Eng. 253 (2019) 14–20, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JFOODENG.2019.02.010.
- [40] J. Ji, K. Cronin, J. Fitzpatrick, M. Fenelon, S. Miao, Effects of fluid bed agglomeration on the structure modification and reconstitution behaviour of milk protein isolate

powders, J. Food Eng. 167 (2015) 175-182, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng. 2015.01.012.

- [41] F. Podczeck, J.M. Newton, M.B. James, The influence of constant and changing relative humidity of the air on the autoadhesion force between pharmaceutical powder particles, Int. J. Pharm. 145 (1996) 221–229, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-5173(96)04774-6.
- [42] F. Podczeck, J.M. Newton, M.B. James, Influence of relative humidity of storage air on the adhesion and autoadhesion of micronized particles to particulate and compacted powder surfaces, J. Colloid Interface Sci. 187 (1997) 484–491, https:// doi.org/10.1006/JCIS.1996.4684.
- [43] R. Price, P. Young, S. Edge, J. Staniforth, The influence of relative humidity on particulate interactions in carrier-based dry powder inhaler formulations, Int. J. Pharm. 246 (2002) 47–59, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-5173(02)00359-9.
- [44] G.E. Amidon, M.E. Houghton, The effect of moisture on the mechanical and powder flow properties of microcrystalline cellulose, Pharm. Res. 12 (1995) 923–929, https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1016233725612.
- [45] V. Karde, C. Ghoroi, Fine powder flow under humid environmental conditions from the perspective of surface energy, Int. J. Pharm. 485 (2015) 192–201, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2015.03.021.
- [46] D. Felix da Silva, L. Ahrné, R. Ipsen, A.B. Hougaard, Casein-based powders: characteristics and rehydration properties, Compr. Rev. Food Sci. Food Saf. 17 (2018) 240–254, https://doi.org/10.1111/1541-4337.12319.
- [47] K.N. Fyfe, O. Kravchuk, T. Le, H.C. Deeth, A.V. Nguyen, B. Bhandari, et al., J. Sci. Food Agric. 91 (2011) 2566–2575, https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.4461.
- [48] J. Burgain, J. Scher, J. Petit, G. Francius, C. Gaiani, Links between particle surface hardening and rehydration impairment during micellar casein powder storage, Food Hydrocoll. 61 (2016) 277–285, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.FOODHYD.2016.05. 021.
- [49] V. Karde, D. Dixit, C. Ghoroi, Adhesion force approximation at varying consolidation stresses for fine powder under humid conditions, Adv. Powder Technol. 28 (2017) 346–355, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apt.2016.09.023.
- [50] Y. Chen, L. Jallo, M.A.S. Quintanilla, R. Dave, Characterization of particle and bulk level cohesion reduction of surface modified fine aluminum powders, Colloids Surfaces A Physicochem. Eng. Asp. 361 (2010) 66–80, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. colsurfa.2010.03.015.
- [51] J.M. Valverde, A. Ramos, A. Castellanos, P. Keith Watson, The tensile strength of cohesive powders and its relationship to consolidation, free volume and cohesivity, Powder Technol. 97 (1998) 237–245, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0032-5910(98) 00025-4.
- [52] V. Garg, S.S. Mallick, P. Garcia-Trinanes, R.J. Berry, An investigation into the flowability of fine powders used in pharmaceutical industries, Powder Technol. 336 (2018) 375–382, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.powtec.2018.06.014.
- [53] U.V. Shah, V. Karde, C. Ghoroi, J.Y.Y. Heng, Influence of particle properties on powder bulk behaviour and processability, Int. J. Pharm. 518 (2017) 138–154, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2016.12.045.
- [54] S.J.R. Simons, Modelling of agglomerating systems: from spheres to fractals, Powder Technol. 87 (1996) 29–41, https://doi.org/10.1016/0032-5910(95)03078-6.
- [55] K. Kendall, C. Stainton, Adhesion and aggregation of fine particles, Powder Technol. 121 (2001) 223–229, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0032-5910(01)00386-2.
- [56] P.W. Fowler, A.J. Stone, Induced dipole moments of van der Waais complexes, J. Phys. Chem. 91 (1987) 509-511, https://doi.org/10.1021/j100287a004 (accessed July 17, 2018).
- [57] A.B. Yu, C.L. Feng, R.P. Zou, R.Y. Yang, On the relationship between porosity and interparticle forces, Powder Technol. 130 (2003) 70–76, https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0032-5910(02)00228-0.
- [58] J.P.K. Seville, C.D. Willett, P.C. Knight, Interparticle forces in fluidisation: a review, Powder Technol. 113 (2000) 261–268, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0032-5910(00) 00309-0.
- [59] J. Visser, Van der Waals and other cohesive forces affecting powder fluidization, Powder Technol. 58 (1989) 1–10, https://doi.org/10.1016/0032-5910(89)80001-4.
- [60] S. Naik, S. Sarkar, B. Hancock, M. Rowland, Y. Abramov, W. Yu, B. Chaudhuri, An experimental and numerical modeling study of tribocharging in pharmaceutical granular mixtures, Powder Technol. 297 (2016) 211–219, https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.powtec.2016.04.013.
- [61] S. Matsusaka, H. Maruyama, T. Matsuyama, M. Ghadiri, Triboelectric charging of powders: a review, Chem. Eng. Sci. 65 (2010) 5781–5807, https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.ces.2010.07.005.
- [62] Martin J. Rhodes, Principles of powder technology, 1st Editio John Wiley and Sons Ltd, Chichester, United Kingdom, 1990.
- [63] C. Modugno, A.H.J. Paterson, J. McLeod, Lactose caking: Influence of the particle size distribution and the water content, Procedia Eng 2015, pp. 114–122, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.proeng.2015.01.112.
- [66] K.D. Foster, J.E. Bronlund, A.H.J. Paterson, The contribution of milk fat towards the caking of dairy powders, Int. Dairy J. 15 (2005) 85–91, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. idairyj.2004.05.005.
- [67] Y. Padmadisastra, R.A. Kennedy, P.J. Stewart, Solid bridge formation in sulphonamide-Emdex interactive systems, Int. J. Pharm. 112 (1994) 55–63, https://doi.org/10.1016/0378-5173(94)90261-5.
- [68] B. Cuq, C. Gaiani, C. Turchiuli, L. Galet, J. Scher, R. Jeantet, S. Mandato, J. Petit, I. Murrieta-Pazos, A. Barkouti, P. Schuck, E. Rondet, M. Delalonde, E. Dumoulin, G. Delaplace, T. Ruiz, Advances in food powder agglomeration engineering, Adv. Food Nutr. Res. 69 (2013) 41–103, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-410540-9. 00002-8.
- [69] S.M. Iveson, J.D. Litster, K. Hapgood, B.J. Ennis, Nucleation, growth and breakage phenomena in agitated wet granulation processes: a review, Powder Technol. 117 (2001) 3–39, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0032-5910(01)00313-8.

- [70] E. Neff, H.A.L. Morris, Agglomeration of Milk powder and its influence on reconstitution properties, J. Dairy Sci. 51 (1968) 330–338, https://doi.org/10.3168/jds. S0022-0302(68)86986-3.
- [71] M.A. Drake, J. Wright, M. Whitson, M. Lloyd, Impact of dairy ingredients on the flavor profiles of foods, Dairy-Derived Ingredients. (2009) 442–469, https://doi.org/ 10.1533/9781845697198.3.442.
- [72] K.P. Drapala, M.A.E. Auty, D.M. Mulvihill, J.A. O'Mahony, Influence of emulsifier type on the spray-drying properties of model infant formula emulsions, Food Hydrocoll. 69 (2017) 56–66, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.FOODHYD.2016.12.024.
- [73] L. Kumar, K. Pougatch, M. Salcudean, J. Grace, D. Grecov, J. McMillan, Population balance modeling for the growth of agglomerates via primary and secondary agglomeration in gas-fluidized beds, Powder Technol. 321 (2017) 499–513, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.powtec.2017.08.016.
- [74] A. Gianfrancesco, C. Turchiuli, E. Dumoulin, Powder agglomeration during the spray-drying process: measurements of air properties, Dairy Sci. Technol. 88 (2008) 53–64, https://doi.org/10.1051/dst:2007008.
- [75] G.K. Reynolds, J.S. Fu, Y.S. Cheong, M.J. Hounslow, A.D. Salman, Breakage in granulation: a review, Chem. Eng. Sci. 60 (2005) 3969–3992, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ces.2005.02.029.
- [76] G.R. List, Soybean Lecithin: Food, Industrial Uses, and Other Applications, Polar Lipids, 2015 1–33, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-1-63067-044-3.50005-4.
- [77] A. Sharma, A.H. Jana, R.S. Chavan, Functionality of Milk powders and Milk-based powders for end use applications-a review, Compr. Rev. Food Sci. Food Saf. 11 (2012) 518–528, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1541-4337.2012.00199.x.
- [78] S. Wu, J. Fitzpatrick, K. Cronin, V. Maidannyk, S. Miao, Effects of spraying surfactants in a fluidised bed on the rehydration behaviour of milk protein isolate powder, J. Food Eng. 266 (2020) 109694, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2019. 109694.
- [80] J. Ji, J. Fitzpatrick, K. Cronin, P. Maguire, H. Zhang, S. Miao, Rehydration behaviours of high protein dairy powders: the influence of agglomeration on wettability, dispersibility and solubility, Food Hydrocoll. 58 (2016) 194–203, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/J.FOODHYD.2016.02.030.
- [81] J. Ji, J. Fitzpatrick, K. Cronin, M.A. Fenelon, S. Miao, The effects of fluidised bed and high shear mixer granulation processes on water adsorption and flow properties of milk protein isolate powder, J. Food Eng. 192 (2017) 19–27, https://doi.org/10. 1016/J.JFOODENG.2016.07.018.
- [82] C. Gaiani, P. Schuck, J. Scher, S. Desobry, S. Banon, Dairy powder rehydration: influence of protein state, incorporation mode, and agglomeration, J. Dairy Sci. 90 (2007) 570–581, https://doi.org/10.3168/JDS.S0022-0302(07)71540-0.
- [83] A. Mimouni, H.C. Deeth, A.K. Whittaker, M.J. Gidley, B.R. Bhandari, Rehydration of high-protein-containing dairy powder: slow- and fast-dissolving components and storage effects, Dairy Sci. Technol. 90 (2010) 335–344, https://doi.org/10. 1051/dst/2010002.
- [84] C. Gaiani, J. Scher, J.J. Ehrhardt, M. Linder, P. Schuck, S. Desobry, S. Banon, Relationships between dairy powder surface composition and wetting properties during storage: importance of residual lipids, J. Agric. Food Chem. 55 (2007) 6561–6567, https://doi.org/10.1021/jf070364b.
- [85] D. Oulahna, F. Cordier, L. Galet, J.A. Dodds, D. Oulahna, L. Galet, J.A. Dodds, Wet granulation: the effect of shear on granule properties, Powder Technol 130 (2003)https://doi.org/10.1016/S0032.
- [86] O.-R. Arndt, R. Baggio, A.K. Adam, J. Harting, E. Franceschinis, P. Kleinebudde, Impact of different dry and wet granulation techniques on granule and tablet properties: a comparative study, J. Pharm. Sci. 107 (2018) 3143–3152, https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.xphs.2018.09.006.
- [87] T. Chirkot, C. Propst, Low-shear granulation, in: D.M. Parikh (Ed.), Handb. Pharm. Granulation Technol, Third, Taylor & Francis Group, Boca Raton, FL 2005, pp. 257–274, https://doi.org/10.1201/9780849354953-11.
- [88] R. Gokhale, Y. Sun, A.J. Shukla, Y. Sun, A.J. Shukla, High-shear granulation, in: D.M. Parikh (Ed.), Handb. Pharm. Granulation Technol, CRC Press 2005, pp. 219–256, https://doi.org/10.1201/9780849354953-10, Third.
- [89] J. Litster, B. Ennis, Mixer Granulators, 2004 221–247, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-017-0546-2_10.
- [90] A. Faure, P. York, R.C. Rowe, Process control and scale-up of pharmaceutical wet granulation processes: a review, Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm. 52 (2001) 269–277, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0939-6411(01)00184-9.
- [91] E. Chevalier, M. Viana, S. Cazalbou, D. Chulia, Comparison of low-shear and highshear granulation processes: effect on implantable calcium phosphate granule properties, Drug Dev. Ind. Pharm. 35 (2009) 1255–1263, https://doi.org/10.1080/ 03639040902882298.
- [92] T.C. Seem, N.A. Rowson, A. Ingram, Z. Huang, S. Yu, M. de Matas, I. Gabbott, G.K. Reynolds, Twin screw granulation – a literature review, Powder Technol. 276 (2015) 89–102, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.POWTEC.2015.01.075.
- [93] K. Dhanalakshmi, S. Ghosal, S. Bhattacharya, Agglomeration of food powder and applications, Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr. 51 (2011) 432–441, https://doi.org/10. 1080/10408391003646270.
- [94] M.R. Thompson, J. Sun, Wet granulation in a twin-screw extruder: implications of screw design, J. Pharm. Sci. 99 (2010) 2090–2103, https://doi.org/10.1002/jps. 21973.
- [95] D. Djuric, P. Kleinebudde, Impact of screw elements on continuous granulation with a twin-screw extruder, J. Pharm. Sci. 97 (2008) 4934–4942, https://doi.org/ 10.1002/jps.21339.
- [96] E.I. Keleb, A. Vermeire, C. Vervaet, J.P. Remon, Extrusion granulation and high shear granulation of different grades of lactose and highly dosed drugs: a comparative study, Drug Dev. Ind. Pharm. 30 (2004) 679–691, https://doi.org/10.1081/DDC-120039338.

- [97] E. Keleb, A. Vermeire, C. Vervaet, J. Remon, Continuous twin screw extrusion for the wet granulation of lactose, Int. J. Pharm. 239 (2002) 69–80, https://doi.org/10. 1016/S0378-5173(02)00052-2.
- [98] D. Abu Fara, I. Rashid, K. Alkhamis, M. Al-Omari, B.Z. Chowdhry, A. Badwan, Modification of α-lactose monohydrate as a direct compression excipient using roller compaction, Drug Dev. Ind. Pharm. 44 (2018) 2038–2047, https://doi.org/10. 1080/03639045.2018.1508224.
- [99] C.S. Omar, R.M. Dhenge, S. Palzer, M.J. Hounslow, A.D. Salman, Roller compaction: effect of relative humidity of lactose powder, Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm. 106 (2016) 26–37, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpb.2016.02.016.
- [100] C.-Y. Wu, W.-L. Hung, A.M. Miguélez-Morán, B. Gururajan, J.P.K. Seville, Roller compaction of moist pharmaceutical powders, Int. J. Pharm. 391 (2010) 90–97, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2010.02.022.
- [101] G. Reynolds, R. Ingale, R. Roberts, S. Kothari, B. Gururajan, Practical application of roller compaction process modeling, Comput. Chem. Eng. 34 (2010) 1049–1057, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compchemeng.2010.03.004.
- [102] P. Fäldt, B. Bergenståhl, Spray-dried whey protein/lactose/soybean oil emulsions. 1. Surface composition and particle structure, Food Hydrocoll. 10 (1996) 421–429, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0268-005X(96)80020-8.
- [103] M. Foerster, T. Gengenbach, M.W. Woo, C. Selomulya, The influence of the chemical surface composition on the drying process of milk droplets, Adv. Powder Technol. 27 (2016) 2324–2334, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.APT.2016.07.004.
- [104] M. Foerster, T. Gengenbach, M.W. Woo, C. Selomulya, The impact of atomization on the surface composition of spray-dried milk droplets, Colloids Surf. B: Biointerfaces 140 (2016) 460–471, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.COLSURFB.2016.01.012.
- [105] M. Foerster, M.W. Woo, C. Selomulya, Component segregation during spray drying of Milk powder, Encycl. Food Chem. (2017) 589–599, https://doi.org/10.1016/ B978-0-08-100596-5.21155-4.
- [106] E.H.-J. Kim, X.D. Chen, D. Pearce, Surface characterization of four industrial spraydried dairy powders in relation to chemical composition, structure and wetting property, Colloids Surf. B: Biointerfaces 26 (2002) 197–212, https://doi.org/10. 1016/S0927-7765(01)00334-4.
- [107] G.M. Kelly, J.A. O'Mahony, A.L. Kelly, T. Huppertz, D. Kennedy, D.J. O'Callaghan, Influence of protein concentration on surface composition and physico-chemical properties of spray-dried milk protein concentrate powders, Int. Dairy J. 51 (2015) 34–40, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.IDAIRYJ.2015.07.001.
- [108] S.V. Crowley, E. Burlot, J.V.C. Silva, N.A. McCarthy, H.B. Wijayanti, M.A. Fenelon, A.L. Kelly, J.A. O'Mahony, Rehydration behaviour of spray-dried micellar casein concentrates produced using microfiltration of skim milk at cold or warm temperatures, Int. Dairy J. 81 (2018) 72–79, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.IDAIRYJ.2018.01.005.
- [109] K. Szule, A. Lenart, Surface modification of dairy powders: effects of fluid-bed agglomeration and coating, Int. Dairy J. 33 (2013) 55–61, https://doi.org/10.1016/J. IDAIRYJ.2013.05.021.
- [110] K. Dewettinck, A. Huyghebaert, Fluidized bed coating in food technology, Trends Food Sci. Technol. 10 (1999) 163–168, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0924-2244(99) 00041-2.
- [111] S.R.L. Werner, J.R. Jones, A.H.J. Paterson, R.H. Archer, D.L. Pearce, Air-suspension particle coating in the food industry: part I – state of the art, Powder Technol. 171 (2007) 25–33, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.POWTEC.2006.08.014.
- [112] K. Jono, H. Ichikawa, M. Miyamoto, Y. Fukumori, A review of particulate design for pharmaceutical powders and their production by spouted bed coating, Powder Technol. 113 (2000) 269–277, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0032-5910(00)00310-7.
- [113] P. Rajniak, C. Mancinelli, R.T. Chern, F. Stepanek, L. Farber, B.T. Hill, Experimental study of wet granulation in fluidized bed: impact of the binder properties on the granule morphology, Int. J. Pharm. 334 (2007) 92–102, https://doi.org/10.1016/J. IJPHARM.2006.10.040.
- [114] P.D. Hede, P. Bach, A.D. Jensen, Batch top-spray fluid bed coating: scale-up insight using dynamic heat- and mass-transfer modelling, Chem. Eng. Sci. 64 (2009) 1293–1317, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.CES.2008.10.058.
- [115] D. Geldart, Types of gas fluidization, Powder Technol. 7 (1973) 285–292, https:// doi.org/10.1016/0032-5910(73)80037-3.
- [116] Z. Wang, M. Kwauk, H. Li, Fluidization of fine particles, Chem. Eng. Sci. 53 (1998) 377–395, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0009-2509(97)00280-7.
- [117] Y. Chen, J. Yang, R.N. Dave, R. Pfeffer, Fluidization of coated group C powders, AICHE J. 54 (2008) 104–121, https://doi.org/10.1002/aic.11368.
- [118] R. Pfeffer, R.N. Dave, D. Wei, M. Ramlakhan, Synthesis of engineered particulates with tailored properties using dry particle coating, Powder Technol. 117 (2001) 40–67, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0032-5910(01)00314-X.
- [119] F. Le Bourhis, O. Kerbrat, J.-Y. Hascoet, P. Mognol, Sustainable manufacturing: evaluation and modeling of environmental impacts in additive manufacturing, Int. J. Adv. Manuf. Technol. 69 (2013) 1927–1939, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00170-013-5151-2.
- [120] L.J. Jallo, C. Ghoroi, L. Gurumurthy, U. Patel, R.N. Davé, Improvement of flow and bulk density of pharmaceutical powders using surface modification, Int. J. Pharm. 423 (2012) 213–225, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2011.12.012.
- [121] V. Karde, C. Ghoroi, Influence of surface modification on wettability and surface energy characteristics of pharmaceutical excipient powders, Int. J. Pharm. 475 (2014) 351–363, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2014.09.002.
- [122] J. Tomas, S. Kleinschmidt, Improvement of Flowability of fine cohesive powders by flow additives, Chem. Eng. Technol. 32 (2009) 1470–1483, https://doi.org/10. 1002/ceat.200900173.
- [123] Q. Zhou, B. Armstrong, I. Larson, P.J. Stewart, D.A.V. Morton, Improving powder flow properties of a cohesive lactose monohydrate powder by intensive mechanical dry coating, J. Pharm. Sci. 99 (2010) 969–981, https://doi.org/10.1002/jps. 21885.

- [124] J. Yang, A. Sliva, A. Banerjee, R.N. Dave, R. Pfeffer, Dry particle coating for improving the flowability of cohesive powders, Powder Technol. 158 (2005) 21–33, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.powtec.2005.04.032.
- [125] Liu Huie, A. Yan Li, Q., Guo, fluidization quality improvement for cohesive particles by fine powder coating, Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 45 (2006) 1805–1810, https://doi.org/ 10.1021/IE050083Y.
- [126] G. Morin, L. Briens, The effect of lubricants on powder flowability for pharmaceutical application, AAPS PharmSciTech 14 (2013) 1158–1168, https://doi.org/10. 1208/s12249-013-0007-5.
- [127] M. Ramlakhan, C.Y. Wu, S. Watano, R.N. Dave, R. Pfeffer, Dry particle coating using magnetically assisted impaction coating: modification of surface properties and optimization of system and operating parameters, Powder Technol. 112 (2000) 137–148, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0032-5910(99)00314-9.
- [128] X. Han, L. Jallo, D. To, C. Ghoroi, R. Davé, Passivation of high-surface-energy sites of milled ibuprofen crystals via dry coating for reduced cohesion and improved Flowability, J. Pharm. Sci. 102 (2013) 2282–2296, https://doi.org/10.1002/jps. 23589.
- [129] P.C. Martins, T.G. Kieckbusch, Influence of a lipid phase on steam jet agglomeration of maltodextrin powders, Powder Technol. 185 (2008) 258–266, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.powtec.2007.10.022.

- [130] M. Person, B. Cuq, A. Duri, C. Le Floch-Fouéré, P. Schuck, R. Jeantet, Influence of the drying step in the steam-jet granulation process of dairy powders, J. Food Eng. 239 (2018) 33–39, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2018.06.025.
- [131] M. Person, B. Cuq, A. Duri, C. Le Floch-Fouéré, R. Jeantet, P. Schuck, Steam-jet agglomeration of skim milk powders: influence of process parameters, Dry. Technol. 36 (2018) 1930–1936, https://doi.org/10.1080/07373937.2018.1463539.
- [132] T. Kodama, T. Suzuki, K. Nishimura, S. Yagi, S. Watano, Prevention of incendiary discharge in a silo by using a newly developed electrostatic eliminator, Conf. Rec. 2000 IEEE Ind. Appl. Conf. Thirty-Fifth IAS Annu. Meet. World Conf. Ind. Appl. Electr. Energy (Cat. No.00CH37129), IEEE 2000, pp. 652–656, https://doi.org/10. 1109/IAS.2000.881181.
- [133] J. Revel, C. Gatumel, J.A. Dodds, J. Taillet, Generation of static electricity during fluidisation of polyethylene and its elimination by air ionisation, Powder Technol. 135–136 (2003) 192–200, https://doi.org/10.1016/J.POWTEC.2003.08.015.
- [134] T. Kodama, T. Suzuki, K. Nishimura, S. Yagi, S. Watano, Static charge elimination on pellets in a silo using a new nozzle-type eliminator, J. Electrost. 55 (2002) 289–297, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3886(01)00211-X.
- [135] K.C. Pingali, S.V. Hammond, F.J. Muzzio, T. Shinbrot, Use of a static eliminator to improve powder flow, Int. J. Pharm. 369 (2009) 2–4, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijpharm.2008.12.041.